# REASSIGNED

Extreme gender ideology drives the United States to provide transgender medical care to younger children, while Europe goes a safer and more scientific route.



# **BACKGROUNDER**

The belief that biological sex and gender are socially constructed has made its way into American classrooms, 1 courtrooms, 2 bathrooms, 3 and boardrooms. 4 The mainstreaming of this belief system has coincided with a substantial increase in the number of children receiving transgender medical care. Between 2017 and 2021, the number of children known to be on puberty blockers or cross-sex hormones more than doubled. 5

Skeptics have raised the alarm, pointing out that the surge in sex reassignment interventions (i.e., puberty blockers, cross-sex hormones, and sex reassignment surgeries) might be explained, at least in part, by social contagion. According to this argument, the increase in interventions for adolescents is caused not by an authentic increase in the incidence of gender incongruence but by the spread of gender ideology across all facets of American life. This concern is exacerbated by the degree to which the medical establishment allows such ideology to compete with or even usurp the scientific method as a guide to research and medical practice.<sup>6</sup>

The American approach to transgender medical treatment for children is known as "gender affirmation," which assumes that gender incongruence can manifest as early as age four and that questioning a minor's gender self-definition is harmful and unethical. The American Academy of Pediatrics has embraced an affirm-only/affirm-early policy since 2018,<sup>7</sup> and most states abide by its guidance despite withering medical and scientific criticism. Genderaffirming care remains the standard across most of the United States.

Yet Northern and Western Europe, which share the United States' broad support for transgenderism, reject the gender-affirming care model for children. In fact, several countries, including the United Kingdom, Sweden, and Finland, have explicitly abandoned it in recent years in part due to fear that medical intervention has become overprescribed (studies show that only 12% to 27% of cases of childhood gender dysphoria persist into adulthood). In a sharp departure from the gender affirmation model employed in the United States, these countries now discourage automatic deference to a child's self-declarations on the grounds that the risks outweigh the benefits, while also calling for months-long psychotherapy sessions to address co-occurring mental health problems. Notably, in the United Kingdom, the Cass Review attributed the lack of safeguards for children at the largest pediatric gender center to the "affirmative model," which "originated in the USA."

The different approaches between the United States and Western and Northern Europe lead to a concerning reality: In the U.S., much younger patients are eligible for invasive surgeries and/or potentially irreversible and medically harmful dispensation of puberty blockers and cross-sex hormones.

This report identifies the different legal requirements for gender change-related treatments and actions between the U.S. and Western and Northern European countries. Most information contains references with web links to original sourcing. Some information was procured through consultation with local experts, often though not exclusively an individual affiliated with a gender clinic. In the interest of their privacy, their identities are kept anonymous.

Overall, our policy review reveals the United States is the most permissive country when it comes to the legal and medical gender transition of children. Only France comes close, yet unlike the U.S., France's medical authorities have recognized the uncertainties involved in transgender medical care for children and have urged "great caution" in its use.

Given the growing body of evidence and the European consensus, which is grounded in medical science and common sense, the United States should reconsider the gender-affirming care model to protect the youngest and most vulnerable patients.

## **LEGAL REQUIREMENTS TO CHANGE GENDER**

**CONTEXT:** Many countries now allow individuals to change the gender listed for them on government-issued documents. The requirements imposed for civil registries to recognize individuals as belonging to a gender other than their biological sex sheds light on the degree to which gender affirmation is established in law.

COUNTRY	REQUIREMENT
United States	Requirements vary from state to state, with the option not available in some. Birth certificate changes are prohibited in Montana, Oklahoma, Tennessee, and West Virginia. Driver's license changes are permitted in all states, but requirements vary. In Massachusetts, for example, a gender change on a driver's license is a matter of self-determination. Tennessee, however, requires a statement from the attending physician that necessary medical procedures to accomplish the change in gender are complete. U.S. State Department and Social Security Administration documents (i.e., passports and Social Security records) allow for self-determination.
Belgium	Gender-changes in the civil registry are self-determined. <sup>14</sup>
Denmark	Gender changes in the civil registry are self-determined. <sup>15</sup>
Iceland	Gender changes in the civil registry are self-determined. <sup>16</sup>
Ireland	Gender changes in civil registry are self-determined. <sup>17</sup>
Finland	An applicant must have "medical expert evidence of being transsexual" and have "undergone sterilization or is for other reasons infertile."
France	Individuals wishing to change their gender in the civil registry must prove that they socially live as the other gender. Evidence may include family testimonies, photographs, and medical certificates. One piece of evidence is not enough. <sup>19</sup>
Luxembourg	"The applicant must demonstrate, by producing sufficient evidence, that the gender status currently recorded in the civil register does not reflect their gender identity. Such evidence may include: The fact that the person's gender expression matches the gender being applied for; The fact that the person is identified by their family, friends and professional or other personal entourage as the gender being applied for; The fact that the person has previously obtained a change in first name to match the gender being applied for." <sup>20</sup>
Netherlands	The government requires a statement from a doctor, psychologist, or psychotherapist which affirms "that you (the applicant) have declared to this expert that you have the permanent conviction that you belong to another gender than stated on your birth certificate. And that you understand the repercussions of your decision to change your gender identification." <sup>21</sup>
Norway	Gender changes in civil registry are self-determined. <sup>22</sup>
Sweden	Changes require a medical diagnosis of transsexualism. Moreover, "anyone who wants to change their legal gender must have been in contact with a gender clinic for at least two years before an application can be sent to the Legal Council." <sup>23</sup>
United Kingdom	Applicants must have a diagnosis of gender dysphoria from a doctor, live as "affirmed" gender for at least 2 years, and intend to live in that gender for the rest of one's life. The requirement that one have a dysphoria diagnosis can be waived if the applicant has been living in their affirmed gender for at least 6 years and had gender affirmation surgery. <sup>24</sup>

## MINIMUM AGE TO CHANGE GENDER IN CIVIL REGISTRY

**CONTEXT:** Some countries allow individuals to change their gender identity on government-issued documents. But not all of them let minors do this, and practices vary across the countries that permit it.

COUNTRY	REQUIREMENT
United States	The United States has a piecemeal approach, as both states and the federal government are custodians of civil registration. There is no minimum age for changing gender on passports <sup>25</sup> or in Social Security Administration (SSA) documentation. <sup>26</sup> For minors, changes to either require the consent of both parents. Some states, including New York, California, Colorado, Connecticut, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, and Washington, permit minors to change their birth certificate gender markers with parental consent. <sup>27</sup>
Belgium	Minors aged 16 or 17 must obtain parental consent and consultation with a psychiatrist. <sup>28</sup>
Denmark	The limit is currently 18, though in 2022, the government proposed removing age limits and requiring consent for those under the age of 15. <sup>29</sup>
Iceland	Iceland has no age restrictions, though individuals younger than 18 need parental consent. <sup>30</sup>
Ireland	An individual who is 16 or 17 must have parental consent, approval from a medical practitioner, and an application to the High Court, otherwise, the requirement is 18 years of age. <sup>31</sup>
Finland	The minimum age requirement is 18.32
France	The minimum age requirement is 18.33
Luxembourg	There is no age limit. For youth under age 5, applications are sent to the Ministry of Justice. For youth over age 5, applications are sent to the "competent district court." Parental consent is required until age 18. <sup>34</sup>
Netherlands	The minimum age requirement is 16.35
Norway	Changes are possible, with parental consent, from age 6. Without parental consent, a person must wait until age $16.36$
Sweden	The minimum age requirement is 18, though there is ongoing debate about lowering it to $16.37$
United Kingdom	There is no age minimum, though parental consent is required up until age 18.38

Do No Harm ———— 5 ———— "Reassigned"

## **LEGAL GENDER OTHER THAN MALE OR FEMALE**

**CONTEXT:** Some countries recognize a gender other than male or female, thereby tacitly endorsing the idea that gender and sex are social constructs.

COUNTRY	REQUIREMENT
United States	Twenty-two states as well as the District of Columbia allow individuals to place an X (rather than an M or F) on a driver's license; 16 states plus D.C. allow it on birth certificates. Passports offer an X gender option. <sup>39</sup>
Belgium	The government only recognizes male and female, though pending rule changes would remove gender altogether from identity cards. <sup>40</sup>
Denmark	Denmark allows an X marker on IDs, but the civil registry is binary. 41
Iceland	Government allows for third gender and/or nonbinary designations. <sup>42</sup>
Ireland	Ireland allows a third option on passports but not in the civil registry. <sup>43</sup>
Finland	Male and female are the only recognized genders. <sup>44</sup>
France	Male and female are the only recognized genders. <sup>45</sup>
Luxembourg	Male and female are the only recognized genders. <sup>46</sup>
Netherlands	Gender neutral designation on official documents is possible, but only through request to a district court. <sup>47</sup>
Norway	The X designation is not allowed, though as of August, 2022 it was under consideration. <sup>48</sup>
Sweden	Male and female are the only recognized genders. <sup>49</sup>
United Kingdom	Male and female are the only recognized genders. <sup>50</sup>

## **NOTABLE REQUIREMENTS FOR MEDICAL TRANSITION**

**CONTEXT:** Recognizing that gender-affirming care is largely irreversible and that only 12% to 27% of cases of childhood gender dysphoria persist into adulthood,<sup>51</sup> countries impose various barriers to medical intervention. These barriers are intended to screen out cases that are unlikely to persist or in which mental distress would not be improved through gender-affirming care.

COUNTRY	REQUIREMENT
United States	Diagnosis of dysphoria is required for insurance purposes, but an individual paying out of pocket could medically transition without such a diagnosis. A diagnosis is typically, though not exclusively, made by a psychologist or psychiatrist. Testosterone is a controlled substance, so depending on state law there are restrictions on which practitioners can prescribe it. Clinics that use WPATH guidance impose few or no other limitations to receiving hormonal or physical treatment. For example, the transgender clinic at the University of California San Francisco advises that "Medical providers who feel comfortable making an assessment and diagnosis of gender dysmorphia, as well as assessing for capacity to provide informed consent (able to understand risks, benefits, alternatives, unknowns, limitations, risks of no treatment) are able to initiate gender affirming hormones without a prior assessment or referral from a mental health provider Prescribing gender affirming hormones is well within the scope of a range of medical providers, including primary care physicians, obstetricians–gynecologists, and endocrinologists, advanced practice nurses, and physician assistants. Depending on the practice setting and jurisdiction, other providers with prescriptive rights (naturopathic providers, nurse midwives) may also be appropriate to prescribe and manage this care."
Belgium	Those seeking gender-affirming healthcare must have a referral letter from a psychologist, psychiatrist, or sexologist before they can receive care from an endocrinologist. <sup>54</sup>
Denmark	Treatment requires diagnosis of dysphoria and treatment by an interdisciplinary team. "When carrying out gender reassignment treatment – as well as in the evaluation hereof – the team must have relevant medical specialist qualifications including obstetrician-gynecologists or endocrinologists (medical specialist doctor in internal medicine in the field of endocrinology) In relation to the investigation and treatment of gender identity for individuals under the age of 18, the team must be comprised of relevant medical specialists qualified in pediatrics (pediatric endocrinology, growth, and reproduction) as well as in child and adolescent psychiatry."55
Iceland	Individuals who want hormone treatment are observed for at least 6 months to ensure that they are psychiatrically fit to receive treatment. <sup>56</sup>
Ireland	Individual seeking gender-affirming surgery or hormones must receive a dysphoria diagnosis and live full time as their preferred gender identity for a significant period of time. An individual seeking sex-reassignment surgery must obtain the approval of a psychiatrist or psychologist. <sup>57</sup>
Finland	The dysphoria of a minor seeking hormone treatment must be deemed "severe" and "permanent." Prescription of puberty blockers or cross-sex hormones to minors requires that no contraindications to early treatment are identified. <sup>58</sup>
France	An endocrinologist or general practitioner can prescribe hormones, but surgery requires consent from the national health insurance fund, an endocrinologist, and a surgeon. <sup>59</sup>
Luxembourg	A psychiatrist must diagnose an individual with transgenderism and rule out other potential pathologies for that individual to receive gender-affirming care. An individual must be seen by a psychiatrist for at least one year before qualifying for surgery. <sup>60</sup>

Do No Harm ———— 7 ———— "Reassigned"

## **NOTABLE REQUIREMENTS FOR MEDICAL TRANSITION**

COUNTRY	REQUIREMENT
Netherlands	Puberty suppression requires a diagnosis of gender identity disorder, persistent dysphoria since childhood, and no "serious comorbid psychiatric disorders that may interfere with diagnostic assessment."
Norway	If diagnosed with transsexualism, the patient undergoes a "real-life experience" for a minimum of 12 months, during which the person lives in accordance with their gender identity. After the real-life experience, and endocrine and other metabolic examinations, hormones are prescribed. Patients are assessed for surgery after 1–3 years of hormone therapy. <sup>62</sup>
Sweden	Requires diagnosis of gender dysphoria (DSM-5) and treatment from an interdisciplinary medical team. The key prerequisite for hormonal treatment of youth is the prepubertal onset of gender dysphoria that is long-lasting (a 5-year minimum is mentioned), persists into adolescence, and causes clear suffering. <sup>63</sup>
United Kingdom	Surgery requires having socially transitioned at least 12 months before the procedure. Puberty blockers and hormonal treatments require assessment from a multi-disciplinary team "over a period of time" and recommendation from two specialists involved in the client's care, including a consultant endocrinologist and a senior psychosocial clinician. <sup>64</sup>

#### MINIMUM AGE FOR PUBERTY BLOCKERS

**CONTEXT:** Puberty blockers suppress the release of sex hormones so that gender-questioning youth do not sexually develop in a way that diverges from their gender identity. For gender-questioning youth young enough to receive them (they are not administered to individuals who have reached full sexual maturation), puberty blockers are the first medical intervention administered. Blockers are known to decrease bone density $^{65}$  and contribute to infertility when administered alongside cross-sex hormones. $^{66}$  They may also inhibit cognitive development. $^{67}$ 

COUNTRY	REQUIREMENT
United States	Some states restrict minor access to puberty blockers, and lawmakers in others seek such restrictions. The most permissive states do not impose restrictions, and blockers can be administered from the earliest stages of puberty. According to The New York Times, "Many physicians in the United States and elsewhere are prescribing blockers to patients at the first stage of puberty — as early as age 8." In most states, puberty blockers cannot be administered before age 18 without parental consent. Oregon is a notable exception: Children are legally entitled to receive puberty blockers from age 15 and up, and they receive Medicaid assistance in doing so."
Belgium	Puberty blocks are available with parental consent from Tanner Stage II and without parental consent at age 18.71
Denmark	Puberty blockers can be prescribed from age 12 with parental consent <sup>72</sup> and from age 15 without parental consent. <sup>73</sup>
Iceland	There is no minimum age for puberty blockers with parental consent, so minimum age is a matter of clinical judgement. Adolescents 15 and younger must obtain parental consent, though they can appeal to the ombudsman for children and receive government permission to bypass parental consent. <sup>74</sup>
Ireland	Available "under 16 years old" with consent, and from 16 without consent. 75
Finland	Available from "about age 13" with parental consent, and from 18 without consent. <sup>76</sup>
France	In theory, puberty blockers could be prescribed for minors at any age, though in practice it is not done until Tanner Stage II. <sup>77</sup> Blockers are available without consent from age 18. <sup>78</sup>
Luxembourg	No official guidance exists. In practice, adolescents almost always receive blockers in a neighboring country. <sup>79</sup>
Netherlands	According to protocol, blockers are available from age 12 without consent, <sup>80</sup> though younger cases have been recorded. Blockers are available without consent from age 16. <sup>81</sup>
Norway	Puberty blockers are available with consent once physiological signs of puberty manifest. <sup>82</sup> The are available without consent from age 16. <sup>83</sup>
Sweden	Puberty blockers can be prescribed from age 12 with parental consent and from 18 without consent. <sup>84</sup>
United Kingdom	Blockers are available from the earliest stages of puberty, with or without parental consent. <sup>85</sup> Instances of children under 16 receiving blockers without consent are reportedly rare. <sup>86</sup>

Do No Harm "Reassigned"

#### **MINIMUM AGE FOR CROSS-SEX HORMONES**

**CONTEXT:** Medical intervention can include cross-sex hormone therapy, whereby sex hormones (estrogen or testosterone) are administered to alter a person's secondary sex characteristics to better align with their gender identity. Observational analysis indicates that biological males who receive hormone therapy might be at elevated risk for cardiovascular problems.<sup>87</sup> Some changes that hormones manifest are irreversible.<sup>88</sup>

COUNTRY	REQUIREMENT
United States	Some states restrict minors' access to gender-affirming hormone treatment, and lawmakers in other states are considering restrictions. In some states, the practice has been documented with parental consent in children under the age of 13.89 Oregon is the most permissive state, with individuals able to access cross-sex hormones from age 15 without consent and with Medicaid assistance.90
Belgium	Cross-sex hormone are available from age 16 with consent or 18 without consent. 92
Denmark	Available from age 16 with or without parental consent. <sup>93</sup>
Iceland	Available from age 16 with or without parental consent. <sup>94</sup>
Ireland	Available from age 16 with or without parental consent. <sup>95</sup>
Finland	Available from age 16 with consent <sup>96</sup> or 18 without consent. <sup>97</sup>
France	There are no age restrictions on the use of cross-sex hormones, but clinicians generally will not administer them before Tanner Stage II. 98 Use of hormones under age 18 requires parental consent. 99
Luxembourg	No official guidance exists. Patients almost always receive hormones in a neighboring country.
Netherlands	Cross-sex hormones are available from age 16 with or without consent, though younger cases have been documented in adolescents with consent. <sup>100</sup>
Norway	Available from age 16 with or without consent. <sup>101</sup> However, consent is required for individuals 16-18 if the treatment is considered irreversible. <sup>102</sup>
Sweden	Available from age 16 with consent. <sup>103</sup> Available from age 16 without consent so long as the individual is deemed sufficiently mature. <sup>104</sup>
United Kingdom	Age 16 regardless of consent, but individuals must have been receiving puberty blockers for at least one year. 105

Do No Harm "Reassigned"

## MINIMUM AGE FOR SEX-REASSIGNMENT SURGERY

**CONTEXT:** For some gender-questioning individuals, intervention culminates with sex-affirming surgeries, including mastectomy (breast removal), hysterectomy (uterus removal), vaginoplasty (vagina creation), and phalloplasty (penis creation). These dramatic physical alterations are largely irreversible.

COUNTRY	REQUIREMENT
United States	Some states restrict minors' access to sex reassignment surgery, and lawmakers in other states are considering it. The World Professional Association for Transgender Health issued more liberal guidance in June 2022, which recommends some surgeries from the age of 15. Top surgeries as young as 14 have been documented. Top surgeries as young as 14 have been documented.
Belgium	Sex-reassignment surgery is not performed before age 18. <sup>108</sup> Parental consent is not a factor since surgery is not performed on individuals under the age of consent.
Denmark	Not performed before age 18. <sup>109</sup> Parental consent is not a factor since surgery is not performed on individuals under the age of consent.
Iceland	Not performed before age 16. <sup>110</sup> Parental consent is not a factor since surgery is not performed on individuals under the age of consent.
Ireland	Officially, sex-reassignment surgery is not performed before age 16. In practice, it not available until 16.5, as individuals must receive cross-sex hormones for at least six months beforehand. Parental consent is not a factor since surgery is not performed on individuals under the age of consent.
Finland	Not performed before age 18. <sup>111</sup> Parental consent is not a factor since surgery is not performed on individuals under the age of consent.
France	Theoretically permissible from age 14, but researchers say that to their knowledge, torsoplasties are the only surgeries that have been performed on trans youth. <sup>112</sup> Without parental consent, surgery is not available until age 18.
Luxembourg	Sex-reassignment surgery is not available before age 18. Parental consent is not a factor since surgery is not performed on individuals under the age of consent. <sup>113</sup>
Netherlands	Mastectomies are available from age 16, and all other procedures from age 18. Parental consent is not a factor since surgery is not performed on individuals under the age of consent. <sup>114</sup>
Norway	Mastectomies are performed from age 16 with consent. <sup>115</sup> All other procedures are unavailable until age 18. <sup>116</sup>
Sweden	Not performed before age 18. Parental consent is not a factor since surgery is not performed on individuals under the age of consent. <sup>117</sup>
United Kingdom	Not performed before age 18. Parental consent is not a factor since surgery is not performed on individuals under the age of consent. <sup>118</sup>

## **NUMBER OF YOUTH GENDER CLINICS**

**CONTEXT:** Some countries relegate the assessment and treatment of minors with gender dysphoria to a handful of clinics or even one. These clinics are not immune from problems—the lone pediatric gender clinic in the United Kingdom is being shuttered because of unsafe practices—but centralizing care has the benefit of greater oversight and accountability.

COUNTRY	REQUIREMENT
United States	More than 60 pediatric gender clinics and 300 clinics provide hormonal interventions to minors. <sup>119</sup>
Belgium	There are two facilities in the country where patients can be reimbursed for puberty blockers or sessions with a psychologist, which are required for anyone seeking blockers. <sup>120</sup>
Denmark	Hormone therapy is administered to individuals of any age at one of three locations. These clinics are responsible for assessment and coordination of treatment. <sup>121</sup>
Iceland	The assessment and treatment for minors is administered through one hospital. 122
Ireland	The assessment and treatment for individuals of all ages is administered through one hospital. <sup>123</sup>
Finland	The assessment and treatment for individuals of all ages is administered through two hospitals. <sup>124</sup>
France	Care is decentralized. Any doctor can prescribe treatment for medical transition. 125
Luxembourg	There is one gender clinic in the country, though treatment is more commonly sought abroad. 126
Netherlands	One clinic provides sex reassignment interventions to 95% of the population. 127
Norway	Assessment and treatment for individuals of all ages is administered through one hospital. <sup>128</sup>
Sweden	Assessment and treatment for individuals of all ages is administered through four hospitals. Three of the four hospitals provide surgery. 129
United Kingdom	Care for adolescents has been exclusively handled at the Tavistock clinic, which is scheduled to close in 2023 after a review deemed it unsafe. Once it closes, assessment and treatment for adolescents will be handled through two clinics.

#### **NOTABLE CHANGES IN PROTOCOLS FOR TREATING MINORS**

**CONTEXT:** The concern that children are too quickly referred for gender-affirming medical treatment has arisen in several European countries. Given questions about the wisdom and judgement of children to make life-altering and permanent decisions about their health, officials have revised policies and guidance about gender-affirming care.

COUNTRY	REQUIREMENT
United States	No major medical organization has reversed its guidance. Some states, however, have issued their own guidance to prohibit minors access to sex reassignment interventions. For example, treatment is banned in Florida following November 2022 guidance issued by the Florida Board of Medicine and the Florida Board of Osteopathic Medicine.
Belgium	No changes <sup>134</sup>
Denmark	No changes <sup>135</sup>
Iceland	No changes <sup>136</sup>
Ireland	No changes yet, but the adult national gender service is urging the Department of Health to drop its support for the World Professional Association for Transgender Health (WPATH) model, noting that a "significant number" of patients who have graduated from the youth to the adult gender service are autistic and exhibit "unclear gender identity." <sup>137</sup>
Finland	In 2020, the Finnish Health Authority (PALKO/COHERE) "deviated from WPATH's 'Standards of Care 7' by issuing new guidelines that state that psychotherapy, rather than puberty blockers and cross-sex hormones, should be the first-line treatment for gender-dysphoric youth. This change occurred following a systematic evidence review, which found the body of evidence for pediatric transition inconclusive." <sup>138</sup>
France	"The National Academy of Medicine in France has issued a press release in which it cautions medical practitioners that the growing cases of transgender identity in young people are often socially-mediated and that great caution in treatment is needed. The Academy draws attention to the fact that hormonal and surgical treatments carry health risks and have permanent effects, and that it is not possible to distinguish a durable trans identity from a passing phase of an adolescent's development."  139
Luxembourg	No changes <sup>140</sup>
Netherlands	No changes <sup>141</sup>
Norway	No changes <sup>142</sup>
Sweden	In December 2022 the Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare published updated guidance that urges greater caution in administering hormonal treatments or sex reassignment surgeries to minors. Such treatments should only be administered to minors in "exceptional" cases and must be tracked for research purposes. Insufficient evidence, an unexplained increase in dysphoria diagnosis among girls ages 13–17, and occurrences of detransition are specifically cited as reasons for greater caution. <sup>143</sup>
United Kingdom	An official review from the former president of the Royal College of Pediatrics and Child Health deemed the Tavistock youth gender clinic "not a safe or viable long-term option" for children. The National Health Service has begun to implement several notable changes, including: the start of closing the Tavistock youth gender clinic; repudiating the affirmation model in favor of one that treats claims of dysphoria with greater skepticism and uses psychotherapy as the first intervention; discouraging the use of social transition in prepubescent children; limiting the use of puberty blockers to formal research settings; clarifying that a true multidisciplinary team is comprised not only of "gender dysphoria specialists," but also of experts in pediatrics, autism, neurodisability and mental health, to enable holistic support and appropriate care for gender dysphoric youth."

# **ENDNOTES**

- 1. Betsy McCaughey. Science shows transgender education doesn't belong in schools. New York Post. April 20, 2022. https://nypost.com/2022/04/20/science-shows-transgender-education-doesnt-belong-in-schools/
- 2. Dana Kennedy. Trans prisoner who impregnated two female inmates is 'psychopath': foster mom. New York Post. https://nypost.com/2022/08/05/trans-prisoner-who-impregnated-two-women-is-psychopath/
- 3. Madison McNamee. Gender-neutral bathrooms in the works for central Virginia school renovations. NBC-29. July 24, 2022. <a href="https://www.nbc29.com/2022/07/25/gender-neutral-bathrooms-works-central-virginia-school-renovations/">https://www.nbc29.com/2022/07/25/gender-neutral-bathrooms-works-central-virginia-school-renovations/</a>
- 4. Karol Markowicz. I'm quitting Disney after seeing it boast about pushing 'gender theory.' New York Post. <a href="https://nypost.com/2022/03/30/disney-is-boasting-about-pushing-gender-theory-to-kids/">https://nypost.com/2022/03/30/disney-is-boasting-about-pushing-gender-theory-to-kids/</a>
- 5. Chad Terhune, Robin Respault and Michelle Conlin. As more transgender children seek medical care, families confront many unknowns. Reuters. October 6, 2022. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/usa-transyouth-care/">https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/usa-transyouth-care/</a>
- 6. Aaron Sibarium. The Hijacking of Pediatric Medicine. The Free Press. December 9, 2022. <a href="https://www.thefp.com/p/the-hijacking-of-pediatric-medicine">https://www.thefp.com/p/the-hijacking-of-pediatric-medicine</a>
- 7. Jason Rafferty et al. Ensuring comprehensive care and support for transgender and gender-diverse children and adolescents. *Pediatrics*. 2018; 142(4).
- 8. Joseph H. Bonifacio et al. Management of gender dysphoria in adolescents in primary care. CMAJ. 2019; 191(3): E-69-E75. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6336471/#:~:text=Not%20all%20children%20 and%20youth,of%2012%25%E2%80%9327%25.
- 9. The Cass Review. February 2022. <a href="https://cass.independent-review.uk/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Cass-Review-Interim-Report-Final-Web-Accessible.pdf">https://cass.independent-review.uk/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Cass-Review-Interim-Report-Final-Web-Accessible.pdf</a>
- 10. Brooke Migdon. Here are the states where you can (and cannot) change your gender designation on official documents. The Hill. May 31, 2002. <a href="https://thehill.com/changing-america/respect/diversity-inclusion/3507206-here-are-the-states-where-you-can-and-cannot-change-your-gender-designation-on-official-documents/">https://thehill.com/changing-america/respect/diversity-inclusion/3507206-here-are-the-states-where-you-can-and-cannot-change-your-gender-designation-on-official-documents/</a>
- Driver's License, Learner's Permit or ID Card Application. Commonwealth of Massachusetts Registry of Motor Vehicles. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.mass.gov/doc/learners-permit-drivers-li-cense-and-id-card-application/download">https://www.mass.gov/doc/learners-permit-drivers-li-cense-and-id-card-application/download</a>
- 12. Rules of Tennessee Department of Safety Division of Driver License Issuance. State of Tennessee. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://publications.tnsosfiles.com/rules/1340/1340-01/1340-01-13.20160428.pdf">https://publications.tnsosfiles.com/rules/1340/1340-01/1340-01-13.20160428.pdf</a>
- 13. Eduardo Medina. Social Security Will Now Allow People To Select Their Gender In Records. The New York Times. October 19, 2022. https://www.nytimes.com/2022/10/19/us/social-security-gender-identity.html
- 14. New legislation for transgender persons. Federal Public Service: Justice. December 12, 2020. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://justitie.belgium.be/en/themes\_and\_files/people\_and\_families/new\_legislation\_for\_transgender\_persons#:~:text=The%20applicant%20must%20submit%20with,which%20they%20identify%20most%20deeply.">https://justitie.belgium.be/en/themes\_and\_files/people\_and\_families/new\_legislation\_for\_transgender\_persons#:~:text=The%20applicant%20must%20submit%20with,which%20they%20identify%20most%20deeply.
- 15. Vera Dvorakova. Access to Trans Healthcare: The Situation in Europe. The New Federalist. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.thenewfederalist.eu/access-to-trans-healthcare-the-situation-in-europe?lang=fr">https://www.thenewfederalist.eu/access-to-trans-healthcare-the-situation-in-europe?lang=fr</a>
- 16. Vera Dvorakova. Access to Trans Healthcare: The Situation in Europe. *The New Federalist*. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.thenewfederalist.eu/access-to-trans-healthcare-the-situation-in-europe?lang=fr">https://www.thenewfederalist.eu/access-to-trans-healthcare-the-situation-in-europe?lang=fr</a>
- 17. Jessica Hofflich. Ireland passes bill allowing gender marker changes on legal documents. GLAAD. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.glaad.org/blog/ireland-passes-bill-allowing-gender-marker-changes-legal-documents">https://www.glaad.org/blog/ireland-passes-bill-allowing-gender-marker-changes-legal-documents</a>
- 18. Julian Honkasalo. Unfit for Parenthood? Compulsory Sterilization and Transgender Reproductive Justice in Finland. Journal of International Women's Studies. 2018; 20 (1). <a href="https://vc.bridgew.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2087&context=jiws">https://vc.bridgew.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2087&context=jiws</a>
- 19. Article 61-5, French Civil Code. General Secretariat of the Government. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/codes/article\_lc/LEGIARTI000033437637">https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/codes/article\_lc/LEGIARTI000033437637</a>
- 20. Applying to change one's gender status and first name(s) in civil register. Government IT Centre. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://guichet.public.lu/en/citoyens/citoyennete/choix-chgt-nom-prenom/nom-prenom/modification-sexe-prenom.html">https://guichet.public.lu/en/citoyens/citoyennete/choix-chgt-nom-prenom/nom-p
- 21. Change your registered sex (transgenders). The Hague. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.denhaag.nl/en/certificates-and-official-documents/certificates/change-your-registered-sex-transgenders.htm#:~:text=W-ere%20you%20born%20in%20The,on%20your%20country%20of%20nationality.">https://www.denhaag.nl/en/certificates-and-official-documents/certificates/change-your-registered-sex-transgenders.htm#:~:text=W-ere%20you%20born%20in%20The,on%20your%20country%20of%20nationality.</a>
- 22. Vera Dvorakova. Access to Trans Healthcare: The Situation in Europe. *The New Federalist*. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.thenewfederalist.eu/access-to-trans-healthcare-the-situation-in-europe?lang=fr">https://www.thenewfederalist.eu/access-to-trans-healthcare-the-situation-in-europe?lang=fr</a>

- 23. Why Do We Need a New Gender Recognition Act? RSFL. January 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.rfsl.se/en/lgbtq-facts/gender\_recognition/#:~:text=Anyone%20who%20wants%20to%20change,sent%20to%20the%20Legal%20Council">https://www.rfsl.se/en/lgbtq-facts/gender\_recognition/#:~:text=Anyone%20who%20wants%20to%20change,sent%20to%20the%20Legal%20Council</a>
- 24. Apply for a Gender Recognition Certificate. Government Digital Service. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.gov.uk/apply-gender-recognition-certificate/who-can-apply">https://www.gov.uk/apply-gender-recognition-certificate/who-can-apply</a>
- 25. Selecting your gender marker. U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Consular Affairs. Accessed December 21, 2022. https://travel.state.gov/content/travel/en/passports/need-passport/selecting-your-gender-marker.html
- 26. ID Please! A Guide to Changing California & Federal Identity Documents to Match Your Gender Identity. Transgender Law Center. July 2022. https://tlcenter.app.box.com/s/3da7afk3p7dn1ngoxcz3tuy18q3u1dco
- 27. Cynthia Silva. Following trans teen's suit, minors can now change New York Birth Certificates. NBC News. March 12, 2020. <a href="https://www.nbcnews.com/feature/nbc-out/following-trans-teen-s-suit-minors-can-now-change-new-n1157111">https://www.nbcnews.com/feature/nbc-out/following-trans-teen-s-suit-minors-can-now-change-new-n1157111</a>
- 28. New legislation for transgender persons. Federal Public Service: Justice. December 12, 2020. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://justitie.belgium.be/en/themes\_and\_files/people\_and\_families/new\_legislation\_for\_transgender\_persons#:~:text=The%20applicant%20must%20submit%20with,which%20they%20identify%20most%20deeply.">https://justitie.belgium.be/en/themes\_and\_files/people\_and\_families/new\_legislation\_for\_transgender\_persons#:~:text=The%20applicant%20must%20submit%20with,which%20they%20identify%20most%20deeply.
- 29. Denmark to propose remove of age limit for legal gender change. The Local. August 17, 2018. <a href="https://www.thelo-cal.dk/20220817/denmark-propose-removing-age-limit-for-legal-gender-change/">https://www.thelo-cal.dk/20220817/denmark-propose-removing-age-limit-for-legal-gender-change/</a>
- 30. Andie Sophia Fontaine. Iceland Passes Major Gender Identity Law: "The Fight is Far From Over." Reykjavik Grapevine. June 19, 2019. <a href="https://grapevine.is/news/2019/06/19/iceland-passes-major-gender-identity-law-the-fight-is-far-from-over/">https://grapevine.is/news/2019/06/19/iceland-passes-major-gender-identity-law-the-fight-is-far-from-over/</a>
- 31. Legal recognition of your preferred gender. Citizens Information Board. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.citizensinformation.ie/en/birth\_family\_relationships/changing\_to\_your\_preferred\_gender.html#13a823">https://www.citizensinformation.ie/en/birth\_family\_relationships/changing\_to\_your\_preferred\_gender.html#13a823</a>
- 32. Recommendations of the Council for Choices in Health Care in Finland: Medical Treatment Methods for Dysphoria Related to Gender Variance in Minors. Council for Health Care in Choices in Health Care in Finland, as published by the Society for Evidence-Based Gender Medicine. <a href="https://segm.org/sites/default/files/Finnish\_Guidelines\_2020\_Minors\_Unofficial%20Translation.pdf">https://segm.org/sites/default/files/Finnish\_Guidelines\_2020\_Minors\_Unofficial%20Translation.pdf</a>
- 33. A. Condat and D. Cohen. The care of transgender children and adolescents in France: Recent controversies and ethical issues. Neuropsychiatrie de l'Enfance et de l'Adolescence. 2022; 70(8): 408-426. <a href="https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0222961722001672">https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0222961722001672</a>
- 34. Applying to change one's gender status and first name(s) in civil register. Government IT Centre. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://guichet.public.lu/en/citoyens/citoyennete/choix-chgt-nom-prenom/nom-prenom/modification-sexe-prenom.html">https://guichet.public.lu/en/citoyens/citoyennete/choix-chgt-nom-prenom/nom-prenom/modification-sexe-prenom.html</a>
- 35. Changing the registration of gender on official documents. Ministry of the Interior and Kingdom Relations. October 26, 2022. <a href="https://www.government.nl/topics/identification-documents/certificates-and-official-documents/changing-the-registration-of-gender-on-official-documents">https://www.government.nl/topics/identification-documents/certificates-and-official-documents</a>
- 36. Easier to change legal gender. Ministry of Health and Care Services. March 18, 2016. https://www.regjeringen.no/en/historical-archive/solbergs-government/Ministries/hod/pressemeldinger/2016pm/easier-to-change-legal-gender/id2480677/
- 37. Sweden proposes lowering age limit for changing legal gender. The Local. July 29, 2022. <a href="https://www.thelocal.se/20220729/sweden-proposes-lowering-age-limit-for-changing-legal-gender/">https://www.thelocal.se/20220729/sweden-proposes-lowering-age-limit-for-changing-legal-gender/</a>
- 38. Guidance: Gender recognition (accessible). Government Digital Service. October 18, 2022. <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/gender-recognition/gender-recognition-accessible#:~:text=Change%20of%20gender%3A%20consent%20for,from%201%20or%20more%20people.">https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/gender-recognition-accessible#:~:text=Change%20of%20gender%3A%20consent%20for,from%201%20or%20more%20people.</a>
- 39. Brooke Migdon. Here are the states where you can (and cannot) change your gender designation on official documents. The Hill. May 31, 2002. <a href="https://thehill.com/changing-america/respect/diversity-inclusion/3507206-here-are-the-states-where-you-can-and-cannot-change-your-gender-designation-on-official-documents/">https://thehill.com/changing-america/respect/diversity-inclusion/3507206-here-are-the-states-where-you-can-and-cannot-change-your-gender-designation-on-official-documents/</a>
- 40. Indication of gender could disappear from Belgian ID card. *The Brussels Times*. November 20, 2021. <a href="https://www.brusselstimes.com/195585/indication-of-gender-could-disappear-from-belgian-id-card">https://www.brusselstimes.com/195585/indication-of-gender-could-disappear-from-belgian-id-card</a>
- 41. Lena Holzer. Non-Binary Gender Registration Models in Europe. ILGA-Europe. September 2018. <a href="https://ilga-europe.org/files/uploads/2022/04/non-binary-gender-registration-models-europe.pdf">https://ilga-europe.pdf</a>
- 42. C.L. Quinan. Rise of X: Governments Eye New Approaches for Trans and Nonbinary Travelers. Migration Information Service. August 17, 2022. <a href="https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/x-marker-trans-nonbinary-travelers#:~:-text=A%20number%20of%20other%20countries,has%20become%20the%20most%20common">https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/x-marker-trans-nonbinary-travelers#:~:-text=A%20number%20of%20other%20countries,has%20become%20the%20most%20common</a>.
- 43. Over the Rainbow: The Road to LGBTI Inclusion. How does Ireland compare? <a href="https://www.oecd.org/ireland/OECD-LGBTI-2020-Over-The-Rainbow-IRELAND.pdf">https://www.oecd.org/ireland/OECD-LGBTI-2020-Over-The-Rainbow-IRELAND.pdf</a>
- 44. Over the Rainbow: The Road to LGBTI Inclusion. How does Finland Compare? <a href="https://www.oecd.org/finland/OECD-LGBTI-2020-Over-The-Rainbow-FINLAND.pdf">https://www.oecd.org/finland/OECD-LGBTI-2020-Over-The-Rainbow-FINLAND.pdf</a>

- 45. Lena Holzer. Non-Binary Gender Registration Models in Europe. ILGA-Europe. September 2018. <a href="https://ilga-europe.org/files/uploads/2022/04/non-binary-gender-registration-models-europe.pdf">https://ilga-europe.pdf</a>
- 46. Over the Rainbow: The Road to LGBTI Inclusion. How does Luxembourg Compare? <a href="https://www.oecd.org/luxembourg/OECD-LGBTI-2020-Over-The-Rainbow-LUXEMBOURG.pdf">https://www.oecd.org/luxembourg/OECD-LGBTI-2020-Over-The-Rainbow-LUXEMBOURG.pdf</a>
- 47. Changing the registration of gender on official documents. Government of the Netherlands. Accessed December 27, 2022. https://www.government.nl/topics/identification-documents/certificates-and-official-documents/changing-the-registration-of-gender-on-official-documents
- 48. Norway considers introducing a third gender. CNE News. July 8, 2022. <a href="https://cne.news/artikel/1422-nor-way-considers-introducing-a-third-gender">https://cne.news/artikel/1422-nor-way-considers-introducing-a-third-gender</a>
- 49. Over the Rainbow: The Road to LGBTI Inclusion. How does Norway Compare? <a href="https://www.oecd.org/sweden/OECD-LGBTI-2020-Over-The-Rainbow-SWEDEN.pdf">https://www.oecd.org/sweden/OECD-LGBTI-2020-Over-The-Rainbow-SWEDEN.pdf</a>
- 50. Catherine Fairbairn, Cassie Barton, Douglas Pyper, Sally Lipscombe. Research Briefing: Non-binary gender recognition: law and policy. House of Commons Library. March 31, 2022. <a href="https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-9515/">https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-9515/</a>
- 51. Joseph H. Bonifacio et al. Management of gender dysphoria in adolescents in primary care. CMAJ. 2019; 191(3): E-69-E75. <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6336471/#:~:text=Not%20all%20children%20">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6336471/#:~:text=Not%20all%20children%20</a> and%20youth,of%2012%25%E2%80%9327%25.
- 52. How to Identify and Treat Gender Dysphoria: Resources. Healthline. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.healthline.com/health/transgender/gender-dysphoria#resources">https://www.healthline.com/health/transgender/gender-dysphoria#resources</a>
- 53. Madeline B. Deutsch. Initiating hormone therapy. University of California at San Francisco Gender Affirming Health Program. June 17, 2016. <a href="https://transcare.ucsf.edu/guidelines/initiating-hormone-therapy">https://transcare.ucsf.edu/guidelines/initiating-hormone-therapy</a>
- 54. Consultation with local expert
- 55. Guide on healthcare related to gender identity. Danish Health Authority. 2018. <a href="https://www.sst.dk/-/media/Udgivelser/2018/K%C3%B8nsidentitetsforhold/Guide-on-healthcare-related-to-gender-identity.ashx?sc\_lang=da&hash=7D2612EC4CBCF704A0B531CD06ACE0DF">https://www.sst.dk/-/media/Udgivelser/2018/K%C3%B8nsidentitetsforhold/Guide-on-healthcare-related-to-gender-identity.ashx?sc\_lang=da&hash=7D2612EC4CBCF704A0B531CD06ACE0DF</a>
- 56. Annelou L.C. de Vries et al. Puberty Suppression in Adolescents With Gender Identity Disorder: A Prospective Follow-Up Study. J Sex Med. 2011; 8(8):2276-2283. DOI: 10.1111/j.1743-6109.2010.01943.x See also: Two people per month turn to transgender programme at Iceland's National University Hospital. Iceland Monitor. October 12, 2017. https://icelandmonitor.mbl.is/news/culture\_and\_living/2017/10/12/two\_people\_per\_month\_turn\_to\_transgender\_programme\_/
- 57. Gender Affirmation Care. Irish Life Health. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.irishlifehealth.ie/concierge/gender-affirmation-analog">https://www.irishlifehealth.ie/concierge/gender-affirmation-analog</a>
- 58. Recommendations of the Council for Choices in Health Care in Finland: Medical Treatment Methods for Dysphoria Related to Gender Variance in Minors. Council for Health Care in Choices in Health Care in Finland, as published by the Society for Evidence-Based Gender Medicine. <a href="https://segm.org/sites/default/files/Finnish\_Guidelines\_2020\_Minors\_Unofficial%20Translation.pdf">https://segm.org/sites/default/files/Finnish\_Guidelines\_2020\_Minors\_Unofficial%20Translation.pdf</a>
- 59. Consultation with local expert
- 60. Consultation with local expert
- 61. Annelou L.C. de Vries et al. Puberty Suppression in Adolescents With Gender Identity Disorder: A Prospective Follow-Up Study. J Sex Med. 2011; 8(8):2276-2283. DOI: 10.1111/j.1743-6109.2010.01943.x
- 62. Anniken Sorlie. The Right to Trans-Specific Healthcare in Norway: Understanding the Health Needs of Transgender People. Med. Law Review. 2019; 27(2):295-317. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/30102359/
- 63. Summary of Key Recommendations from the Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare. Society for Evidence-Based Gender Medicine. February 27, 2022. <a href="https://segm.org/segm-summary-sweden-prioritizes-thera-py-curbs-hormones-for-gender-dysphoric-youth">https://segm.org/segm-summary-sweden-prioritizes-thera-py-curbs-hormones-for-gender-dysphoric-youth</a>
- 64. Treatment: Gender dysphoria. National Health Service. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/gender-dysphoria/treatment/#:~:text=From%20the%20age%20of%2016,development%20(caused%20by%20taking%20oestrogen">https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/gender-dysphoria/treatment/#:~:text=From%20the%20age%20of%2016,development%20(caused%20by%20taking%20oestrogen)</a>
- 65. The Effects of Puberty Blockers on the Accrual of Bone Mass. Society for Evidence-Based Gender Medicine. May 1, 2021. https://segm.org/the\_effect\_of\_puberty\_blockers\_on\_the\_accrual\_of\_bone\_mass
- 66. Preserving your fertility. Doernbecher Children's Hospital. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.ohsu.edu/sites/default/files/2020-12/Gender-Clinic-Fertility-Preservation-Handout.pdf">https://www.ohsu.edu/sites/default/files/2020-12/Gender-Clinic-Fertility-Preservation-Handout.pdf</a>
- 67. Little is known about the effects of puberty blockers. The Economist. February 18, 2021. <a href="https://www.economist.com/science-and-technology/2021/02/18/little-is-known-about-the-effects-of-puberty-blockers">https://www.economist.com/science-and-technology/2021/02/18/little-is-known-about-the-effects-of-puberty-blockers</a>
- 68. Renuka Rayasam. The transgender care that states are banning, explained. *Politico*. March 25, 2022. <a href="https://www.politico.com/newsletters/politico-nightly/2022/03/25/the-transgender-care-that-states-are-banning-explained-00020580">https://www.politico.com/newsletters/politico-nightly/2022/03/25/the-transgender-care-that-states-are-banning-explained-00020580</a>

- 69. Pressing Pause on Puberty. The New York Times. November 14, 2022. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2022/11/14/health/puberty-blockers-transgender.html#:~:text=Many%20physicians%20in%20the%20United,soon%20as%2012%20or%2013">https://www.nytimes.com/2022/11/14/health/puberty-blockers-transgender.html#:~:text=Many%20physicians%20in%20the%20United,soon%20as%2012%20or%2013</a>.
- 70. Dan Springer. Oregon allowing 15-year-olds to get state-subsidized sex-change operations. Fox News. May 2, 2016. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/oregon-allowing-15-year-olds-to-get-state-subsidized-sex-change-operations
- 71. Consultation with local expert
- 72. Growing number of kids in Denmark change their gender identity. *The Local.* December 28, 2016. <a href="https://www.thelocal.dk/20161228/growing-number-of-kids-in-denmark-change-their-gender/">https://www.thelocal.dk/20161228/growing-number-of-kids-in-denmark-change-their-gender/</a>
- 73. Consenting to medical treatment without parental consent. European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://fra.europa.eu/en/publication/2017/mapping-minimum-age-require-ments-concerning-rights-child-eu/consenting-medical-treatment-without-parental-consent">https://fra.europa.eu/en/publication/2017/mapping-minimum-age-require-ments-concerning-rights-child-eu/consenting-medical-treatment-without-parental-consent</a>
- 74. Consultation with local expert
- 75. S. Kearns, C. Houghton, D. O'Shea, et al. Study protocol: navigating access to gender care in Ireland—a mixed-method study on the experiences of transgender and non-binary youth. BMJ Open 2022; 12:e052030. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2021-052030
- 76. Consultation with local expert
- 77. A. Condat and D. Cohen. The care of transgender children and adolescents in France: Recent controversies and ethical issues. Neuropsychiatrie de l'Enfance et de l'Adolescence. 2022; 70(8): 408-426. <a href="https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0222961722001672">https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0222961722001672</a>
- 78. Consenting to medical treatment without parental consent. European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://fra.europa.eu/en/publication/2017/mapping-minimum-age-require-ments-concerning-rights-child-eu/consenting-medical-treatment-without-parental-consent">https://fra.europa.eu/en/publication/2017/mapping-minimum-age-require-ments-concerning-rights-child-eu/consenting-medical-treatment-without-parental-consent</a>
- 79. Consultation with local expert
- 80. Michael Biggs. The Dutch Protocol for Juvenile Transsexuals: Origins and Evidence. Journal of Sex & Marital Therapy. 2022. https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/0092623X.2022.2121238
- 81. Henriette A Delemarre-van de Waal and Peggy T Cohen-Kettenis. Clinical management of gender identity disorder in adolescents: a protocol on psychological and paediatric endocrinology aspets. European Journal of Endocrinology. 2006; 155(suppl 1):S131-S137. https://eje.bioscientifica.com/view/journals/eje/155/suppl 1/1550131.xml
- 82. Nasjonal Behandlingstjeneste For Transseksualisme. Pasientorganisasjonen for Kjønnsinkongruens (Norwegian Patient Organization for Gender Incongruence). Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://kjonnsinkongruens.no/nasjonal-behandlingstjeneste-for-transseksualisme/">https://kjonnsinkongruens.no/nasjonal-behandlingstjeneste-for-transseksualisme/</a>
- 83. The rights of next of kin in Norway. Helse Norge. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.helsenorge.no/en/parorende/the-rights-of-next-of-kin/#:~:text=The%20age%20of%20majority%20under,kin%20are%20entitled%20to%20receive">https://www.helsenorge.no/en/parorende/the-rights-of-next-of-kin/#:~:text=The%20age%20of%20majority%20under,kin%20are%20entitled%20to%20receive</a>
- 84. The Swedish U-Turn on Gender Transitioning for Children. Canadian Gender Report. May 5, 2021. <a href="https://genderreport.ca/the-swedish-u-turn-on-gender-transitioning/">https://genderreport.ca/the-swedish-u-turn-on-gender-transitioning/</a>
- 85. Sanchez Manning. How 800 children as young as 10 have been given sec-change drugs. Daily Mail. July 29, 2017. <a href="https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-4743036/800-children-young-10-puberty-blockers.html">https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-4743036/800-children-young-10-puberty-blockers.html</a>
- 86. Hayley Dixon. Children as young as nine can be prescribed sex hormones. *The Telegraph*. September 16, 2022. <a href="https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2022/09/16/trans-children-young-nine-can-prescribed-sex-change-hormones/">https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2022/09/16/trans-children-young-nine-can-prescribed-sex-change-hormones/</a>
- 87. Darios Getahun et al. Cross-sex Hormones and Acute Cardiovascular Events in Transgender Persons. Annals of Internal Medicine. August 21, 2018. <a href="https://www.acpjournals.org/doi/10.7326/M17-2785">https://www.acpjournals.org/doi/10.7326/M17-2785</a>
- 88. Treatment: Gender dysphoria. National Health Service. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/gender-dysphoria/treatment/#:~:text=From%20the%20age%20of%2016,development%20(caused%20by%20taking%20oestrogen">https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/gender-dysphoria/treatment/#:~:text=From%20the%20age%20of%2016,development%20(caused%20by%20taking%20oestrogen)</a>
- 89. Johanna Olson-Kennedy et al. Impact of Early Medical Treatment for Transgender Youth: Protocol for the Longitudinal, Observational Trans Youth Care Study. JMIR Res Protoc 2019; 8(7): e14434. <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6647755/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6647755/</a>
- 90. Dan Springer. Oregon allowing 15-year-olds to get state-subsidized sex-change operations. Fox News. May 2, 2016. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/oregon-allowing-15-year-olds-to-get-state-subsidized-sex-change-operations
- 91. The Belgian Position on treatment of gender variant youngsters. Gender Identity Research and Education Society. August 28, 2014. <a href="https://www.gires.org.uk/the-belgium-position-on-treatment-of-gender-variant-youngsters/">https://www.gires.org.uk/the-belgium-position-on-treatment-of-gender-variant-youngsters/</a>
- 92. Maithe Chini. 'Not enough to be tolerant': Actions to make Belgium more LGBTQ friendly. The Brussels Times. May 17, 2022. <a href="https://www.brusselstimes.com/politics/225531/not-enough-to-be-tolerant-100-actions-to-make-belgium-more-lgbtq-friendly">https://www.brusselstimes.com/politics/225531/not-enough-to-be-tolerant-100-actions-to-make-belgium-more-lgbtq-friendly</a>

- 93. Denmark's kids are coming out as trans in record numbers. January 12, 2017. Express. <a href="https://gayexpress.co.nz/2017/01/denmarks-kids-coming-trans-record-numbers/">https://gayexpress.co.nz/2017/01/denmarks-kids-coming-trans-record-numbers/</a>
- 94. Consultation with local expert
- 95. Sean Kerns, et al. Study protocol: navigating access to gender care in Ireland—a mixed-method study on the experiences of transgender and non-binary youth. BMJ Open. 2022; (12)3:https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/12/3/e052030
- 96. The Belgian Position on treatment of gender variant youngsters. Gender Identity Research and Education Society. August 28, 2014. https://www.gires.org.uk/the-belgium-position-on-treatment-of-gender-variant-youngsters/
- 97. Recommendations of the Council for Choices in Health Care in Finland: Medical Treatment Methods for Dysphoria Related to Gender Variance in Minors. Council for Health Care in Choices in Health Care in Finland, as published by the Society for Evidence-Based Gender Medicine. <a href="https://segm.org/sites/default/files/Finnish\_Guidelines\_2020\_Minors\_Unofficial%20Translation.pdf">https://segm.org/sites/default/files/Finnish\_Guidelines\_2020\_Minors\_Unofficial%20Translation.pdf</a>
- 98. Consultation with local expert
- 99. Medicine and gender transidentity in children and adolescents. French National Academy of Medicine. February 25, 2022. https://www.academie-medecine.fr/la-medecine-face-a-la-transidentite-de-genre-chez-les-enfants-et-les-adolescents/?lang=en
- 100. Michael Biggs. The Dutch Protocol for Juvenile Transsexuals: Origins and Evidence. Journal of Sex & Marital Therapy. 2022. https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/0092623X.2022.2121238
- 101. Nasjonal Behandlingstjeneste For Transseksualisme. Pasientorganisasjonen for Kjønnsinkongruens (Norwegian Patient Organization for Gender Incongruence). Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://kjonnsinkongruens.no/nasjonal-behandlingstjeneste-for-transseksualisme/">https://kjonnsinkongruens.no/nasjonal-behandlingstjeneste-for-transseksualisme/</a>
- 102. Consultation with local expert
- 103. The Swedish U-Turn on Gender Transitioning for Children. Canadian Gender Report. May 5, 2021. <a href="https://genderreport.ca/the-swedish-u-turn-on-gender-transitioning/">https://genderreport.ca/the-swedish-u-turn-on-gender-transitioning/</a>
- 104. The Swedish U-Turn on Gender Transitioning for Children. Canadian Gender Report. May 5, 2021. <a href="https://genderreport.ca/the-swedish-u-turn-on-gender-transitioning/">https://genderreport.ca/the-swedish-u-turn-on-gender-transitioning/</a>
- 105. Treatment: Gender dysphoria. National Health Service. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/gender-dysphoria/treatment/#:~:text=From%20the%20age%20of%2016,development%20(caused%20by%20taking%20oestrogen">https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/gender-dysphoria/treatment/#:~:text=From%20the%20age%20of%2016,development%20(caused%20by%20taking%20oestrogen)</a>
- 106. Lee Brown. Transgender kids OK for hormones at 14, surgery at 15, health group says. New York Post. June 16, 2022. https://nypost.com/2022/06/16/trans-kids-ok-for-hormones-at-14-surgery-at-15-health-group/
- 107. Gabriel Hays. CBS News ripped for promoting study saying gender surgery for 14-year-olds 'improves' their lives. Fox News. September 29, 2022. <a href="https://www.foxnews.com/media/cbs-news-ripped-promoting-study-saying-gender-surgery-14-year-olds-improves-their-lives">https://www.foxnews.com/media/cbs-news-ripped-promoting-study-saying-gender-surgery-14-year-olds-improves-their-lives</a>
- 108. The Belgian Position on treatment of gender variant youngsters. Gender Identity Research and Education Society. August 28, 2014. <a href="https://www.gires.org.uk/the-belgium-position-on-treatment-of-gender-variant-youngsters/">https://www.gires.org.uk/the-belgium-position-on-treatment-of-gender-variant-youngsters/</a>
- 109. https://www.sexogsamfund.dk/ligestilling/lgbt/transpersoner/boern-og-transkoen
- 110. Consultation with local expert
- 111. Recommendations of the Council for Choices in Health Care in Finland: Medical Treatment Methods for Dysphoria Related to Gender Variance in Minors. Council for Health Care in Choices in Health Care in Finland, as published by the Society for Evidence-Based Gender Medicine. <a href="https://segm.org/sites/default/files/Finnish\_Guidelines\_2020\_Minors\_Unofficial%20Translation.pdf">https://segm.org/sites/default/files/Finnish\_Guidelines\_2020\_Minors\_Unofficial%20Translation.pdf</a>
- 112. Medicine and gender transidentity in children and adolescents. French National Academy of Medicine. February 25, 2022. <a href="https://www.academie-medecine.fr/la-medecine-face-a-la-transidentite-de-genre-chez-les-enfants-et-les-adolescents/?lang=en.">https://www.academie-medecine.fr/la-medecine-face-a-la-transidentite-de-genre-chez-les-enfants-et-les-adolescents/?lang=en.</a> Also, A. Condat and D. Cohen. The care of transgender children and adolescents in France: Recent controversies and ethical issues. Neuropsychiatrie de l'Enfance et de l'Adolescence. 2022; 70(8): 408-426. <a href="https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0222961722001672">https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0222961722001672</a> and consultation with local expert
- 113. Statuts de la Caisse nationale de sante. CNS d'Gesondheetskeess. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://cns.public.lu/dam-assets/legislations/statuts/cns-statuts-01112022.pdf">https://cns.public.lu/dam-assets/legislations/statuts/cns-statuts-01112022.pdf</a>
- 114. Michael Biggs. The Dutch Protocol for Juvenile Transsexuals: Origins and Evidence. Journal of Sex & Marital Therapy. 2022. <a href="https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/0092623X.2022.2121238">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/0092623X.2022.2121238</a>
- 115. Nasjonal Behandlingstjeneste For Transseksualisme. Pasientorganisasjonen for Kjønnsinkongruens (Norwegian Patient Organization for Gender Incongruence). Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://kjonnsinkongruens.no/nasjonal-behandlingstjeneste-for-transseksualisme/">https://kjonnsinkongruens.no/nasjonal-behandlingstjeneste-for-transseksualisme/</a>
- 116. Consultation with local expert
- 117. The Swedish U-Turn on Gender Transitioning for Children. Canadian Gender Report. May 5, 2021. <a href="https://genderreport.ca/the-swedish-u-turn-on-gender-transitioning/">https://genderreport.ca/the-swedish-u-turn-on-gender-transitioning/</a>

- 118. NHS Standard Contract for Gender Identity Development Service for Children and Adolescents. National Health Service. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/gender-de-velopment-service-children-adolescents.pdf">https://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/gender-de-velopment-service-children-adolescents.pdf</a>
- 119. "Gender-affirming" Hormones and Surgeries for Gender-Dysphoric US Youth. Society for Evidence-Based Gender Medicine. May 28, 2021. <a href="https://segm.org/ease\_of\_obtaining\_hormones\_surgeries\_GD\_US">https://segm.org/ease\_of\_obtaining\_hormones\_surgeries\_GD\_US</a>
- 120. Belgians consider gender reassignment must wait average of 15 months. The Belgian Times. May 19, 2022. https://www.brusselstimes.com/226013/belgians-considering-gender-reassignment-must-wait-average-of-15-months%20&%20
- 121. Dorte Glintborg et al. Gender affirming hormonal treatment in Danish transgender persons: A nationwide register-based study. Andrology. 2022; 10(5): 885-893. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9322260/
- 122. Consultation with local expert
- 123. Karl Neff. The function, demand, limits and future of the National Gender Service. The Irish Times. January 4, 2022. <a href="https://www.irishtimes.com/life-and-style/health-family/the-function-demand-limits-and-future-of-the-national-gender-service-1.4755189">https://www.irishtimes.com/life-and-style/health-family/the-function-demand-limits-and-future-of-the-national-gender-service-1.4755189</a>
- 124. Recommendations of the Council for Choices in Health Care in Finland: Medical Treatment Methods for Dysphoria Related to Gender Variance in Minors. Council for Health Care in Choices in Health Care in Finland, as published by the Society for Evidence-Based Gender Medicine. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://segm.org/sites/default/files/Finnish\_Guidelines\_2020\_Minors\_Unofficial%20Translation.pdf">https://segm.org/sites/default/files/Finnish\_Guidelines\_2020\_Minors\_Unofficial%20Translation.pdf</a>
- 125. Consultation with local expert
- 126. Consultation with local expert
- 127. Chantal M Wiepjes et al. The Amsterdam Cohort of Gender Dysphoria Study (1972-2015): Trends in Prevalence, Treatment, and Regrets. J Sex Med. 2018; 15(4):582-590. <a href="https://www.jsm.jsexmed.org/article/S1743-6095(18)30057-2/fulltext">https://www.jsm.jsexmed.org/article/S1743-6095(18)30057-2/fulltext</a>
- 128. Nasjonal Behandlingstjeneste For Transseksualisme. Pasientorganisasjonen for Kjønnsinkongruens (Norwegian Patient Organization for Gender Incongruence). Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://kjonnsinkongruens.no/nasjonal-behandlingstjeneste-for-transseksualisme/">https://kjonnsinkongruens.no/nasjonal-behandlingstjeneste-for-transseksualisme/</a>
- 129. <a href="https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/globalassets/sharepoint-dokument/dokument-webb/ovrigt/nationell-hogspecialiserad-vard-konsdvsfori-beslut.pdf">https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/globalassets/sharepoint-dokument/dokument-webb/ovrigt/nationell-hogspecialiserad-vard-konsdvsfori-beslut.pdf</a>
- 130. Interim Report. The Cass Review. Accessed December 21, 2022. <a href="https://cass.independent-review.uk/publications/interim-report/">https://cass.independent-review.uk/publications/interim-report/</a>
- 131. Azeen Ghorayshi. England Overhauls Medical Care for Transgender Youth. The New York Times. July 28, 2022. https://www.nytimes.com/2022/07/28/health/transgender-youth-uk-tavistock.html
- 132. Leor Sapir. "Trust the Experts" is Not Enough: U.S. Medical Groups Get the Science Wrong On Pediatric 'Gender Affirming' Care. The Manhattan Institute. October 17, 2022. <a href="https://www.manhattan-institute.org/how-to-re-spond-to-medical-authorities-claiming-gender-affirming-care-is-safe">https://www.manhattan-institute.org/how-to-re-spond-to-medical-authorities-claiming-gender-affirming-care-is-safe</a>
- 133. Sam Ogozalek and Christopher O'Donnell. Florida just banned transgender treatment for minors. What Now? *Tampa Bay Times*. November 12, 2022. <a href="https://www.tampabay.com/news/health/2022/11/12/florida-bans-transgender-care-minors-whats-next/">https://www.tampabay.com/news/health/2022/11/12/florida-bans-transgender-care-minors-whats-next/</a>
- 134. Consultation with local expert
- 135. Consultation with local expert
- 136. Consultation with local expert
- 137. Colm Keena. New transgender guidelines no longer include age thresholds for gender-affirming surgery. The Irish Times. September 27, 2022. <a href="https://www.irishtimes.com/health/2022/09/27/new-transgender-guidelines-no-longer-have-age-thresholds/">https://www.irishtimes.com/health/2022/09/27/new-transgender-guidelines-no-longer-have-age-thresholds/</a>
- 138. One Year Since Finland Broke with WPATH "Standards of Care." July 1, 2021. <a href="https://segm.org/Finland\_deviates\_from\_WPATH\_prioritizing\_psychotherapy\_no\_surgery\_for\_minors">https://segm.org/Finland\_deviates\_from\_WPATH\_prioritizing\_psychotherapy\_no\_surgery\_for\_minors</a>
- 139. National Academy of Medicine in France Advises Caution in Pediatric Gender Transition. March 3, 2022. <a href="https://segm.org/France-cautions-regarding-puberty-blockers-and-cross-sex-hormones-for-youth">https://segm.org/France-cautions-regarding-puberty-blockers-and-cross-sex-hormones-for-youth</a>
- 140. Consultation with local expert
- 141. Consultation with local expert
- 142. Consultation with local expert
- 143. Uppdaterat kunskapsstöd för vård vid könsdysfori hos unga (Updated knowledge support for care for gender dysphoria in young people). Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare. December 16, 2022. <a href="https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/om-socialstyrelsen/pressrum/press/uppdaterat-kunskapsstod-for-vard-vid-konsdys-fori-hos-unga/">https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/om-socialstyrelsen/pressrum/press/uppdaterat-kunskapsstod-for-vard-vid-konsdys-fori-hos-unga/</a>
- 144. The NHS Ends the "Gender-Affirmative Care Model" for Youth in England. Society for Evidence-Based Gender Medicine. October 24, 2022. <a href="https://segm.org/England-ends-gender-affirming-care">https://segm.org/England-ends-gender-affirming-care</a>